MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 23 JULY 2007
In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/16:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister and McKeegan.

Chairman’s Business

Puck Fair

Councillor Black enquired if anyone would like to attend the Puck Fair or if there were 

any comments about it.

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy, McMullan and Newcombe attend the Puck Fair.”

Lammas Fair Dinner
Councillor Black stated that members needed to confirm the venue for this years Lammas Fair dinner.

After discussion it was agreed that the Marine Hotel would be confirmed.

Heavy Horse Show
Councillor Black asked Councillor Harding to address this topic.

Councillor Harding stated that the Heavy Horse Show had always been under the remit of the Ballycastle Development Association but this was now not the case.  She stated that Mr Gillan who had been part of this association was now going to carry on the show and  was asking for the support of Councillors in doing this.

Councillor Black stated that it was physical support on the day which was required.

After discussion it was agreed that Councillors Hartin and Graham would provide assistance at the heavy horse show and that Councillor M Black would also be in attendance.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would have liked to help but that she was busy with a Marie Curie event on that day.

Refurbishment of Mayors Parlour
Councillor Black stated that she would like Council’s full support in her refurbishment of the Mayors Parlour and Council Chamber.  She informed members that it had been nine years since it had been decorated and longer in the case of the Chamber.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor Black would have the full support of the Council to refurbish the Mayors Parlour and the Chamber.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that the positioning of the Moyle District Council plaque in the Chamber would be left to Councillor Black.

Twinning Association
Councillor Black stated that Moyle had been twinned with Pourrieres for 10 years next year and invited suggestions for how to celebrate on this occasion.

Councillor McConaghy stated that there had been a meeting last week which was poorly attended and informed members that a date needed to be agreed for the Annual General Meeting.  He stated that the second Tuesday of August had been suggested.

Councillor Black stated that it was not up to Council to agree the Twinning AGM but that members involved could discuss the matter here and agree if they wished.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Twinning AGM would be held on 14th August.

Lammas Fair Charity Event
Councillor Black stated that Councillors help was required to raise money for charity at the Lammas Fair.  She informed members that the Trade Development Officer had asked Councillors to be involved in a challenge to raise money for Mencap.  She stated that Councillors would be sponsored to go on the big wheel at the amusements and that the TDO and CSO would deal with the sponsorship.
After discussion, it was agreed that the TDO would write to Councillors regarding the fundraising for Mencap to take place at the Lammas Fair.

Councillor McShane entered the meeting at this point.

Runkerry Meeting
Councillor Black stated that this had not been an official Council meeting but that the outcome had been that a letter had been sent to the Minister expressing support for the Runkerry project.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that this was not an official Council meeting as no minutes were taken; he stated that this was an office meeting.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that the Planning Application for this project had been in the system since 2001 and it was hoped that a positive determination would be reached soon.
07/16:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 25th JUNE 2007 AND ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM) OF 18TH JUNE 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 25th June and AGM held on 18th June 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 25th June and AGM of 18th June be adopted.”

07/16:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 25th JUNE 2007 AND ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM) OF 18TH JUNE 2007


Moyle Road Safety Committee

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that he had not yet received a response from the former chairman of the Moyle Road Safety Committee.


Review of Planning Policy PPS14

Councillor Harding enquired if Councillor O Black would like to report back to Council on the outcome of the review of Planning Policy PPS14.


Councillor O Black stated that she had sent her apologies on the day of the review as she had been unable to attend.  She informed members however that she thought that it was likely that the judge would be taking the matter into consideration.


The HOD stated that an update had been requested from Omagh District Council and informed members that the case must still be ongoing.
Request for Councillors to sit on the CSP and HAP committees
Councillor Harding stated that the recorded vote taken on the request for Councillors to sit on the above committees had not been recorded clearly as the amendment.
After discussion, it was agreed that the minutes would be amended to show that this was a vote on the amendment.
07/16:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Black welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Senior Planning Officer (SPO) to the meeting.
E/2003/0487/F  Mr S Sweeney, The Old Barn, Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, 79-81 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition and replacement of No. 79-81 Main Street with change of use to office/retail use; erection of rear return incorporating 3 No. retail units at ground floor, 2 No. two bedroom apartments and office accommodation at first floor level and two No. two bedroom apartments at second floor level.

E/2004/0409/CA  Mr S Sweeney, The Old Barn, Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, 79-81 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of No. 79-81 Main Street, Bushmills (existing residential/office accommodation) & erection of replacement building as part of comprehensive site redevelopment including retail space and residential accommodation.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0290/F  McKay, 53 Bush Crescent, Bushmills, BT57 8AJ. Location, 228 Whitepark Road, Lisnagunogue.  Proposed revision of proposed boundary on development limit at Lisnagunogue to facilitate re-development of existing dwelling and associated garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement on the grounds of prematurity and contrary to policy BH5, Planning, Archaeology and the Built Heritage due to being in the setting of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he had received correspondence from the agent on additional maps and stated that these should be looked at.

The SPO stated that she could not allow any deferment period due to prematurity but stated that she could hold the application to allow for these to be considered.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the SPO stated that any unauthorised development would be dealt with by the enforcement department.  She stated that each application was examined on its own merits.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this application would be held for one week to allow for further information to be submitted.

E/2006/0317/RM  Mr R Kyle, 6 Cregagh Road, Ballymoney, BT53 8JM.  Location, opposite 266 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed one and half storey dwelling and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0360/O  P&B McErlain, GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land between No. 150 Glenshesk Road and Gaelic Football ground, Cromaghs.  Proposed site for housing development comprising 6 No. detached dwellings.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor Newcombe stated that documentation had been requested on the development from local residents but this had not been forthcoming.  He informed members that this was not available at the planning clinic.
The SPO outlined the proposed development for members.

Councillor Newcombe stated that there were concerns about storm water drainage and also the fact that there was a septic tank on the site.

The SPO stated that these aspects had been flagged up through objections received and referred to consultees.  She informed members that the Rivers Agency had been consulted regarding issues of flooding and stated that the development would be connected to the main sewer.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the SPO stated that the site was within an AONB but that according to DNAP the site was within the proposed development limit.  She informed members that Council had raised issues regarding lack of housing in Cromaghs.

Councillor McMullan stated that the site was inside DNAP but outside the Armoy development limit.  He informed members that at the time of DNAP Moyle Council had put in twenty-two proposals for extensions of developments.  He stated that in his area the only extension had been in a graveyard.  He stated that the public would find the fact that the site was outside the Armoy development limit confusing.

The SPO stated that the site was not in Armoy but within the Cromaghs development limit.

Councillor Blaney joined the meeting at this point.

Councillor Harding reminded members that some time ago an application for Coolkeeran Road was turned down due to proximity to a monument.  She stated that the Cromaghs were in proximity to the same monument but the planning service had approved this application.
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments, she informed members that a retirement dwelling had been refused in the same area on a farmers own land due to lack of integration.  She stated that Armoy Glen did need housing but she was not sure that all people were receiving the same treatment.
Councillor McMullan stated that the Planners were being selective.  He stated that this was confusing for members of the public and informed members that there seemed to be no straight forward line in planning.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that it seemed that one house would not be passed but that you could get six or seven passed.

In reply the SPO stated that every application was looked at in accordance to its own merits under planning policy.  She stated that single houses were viewed under relevant policy.

After further discussion, 


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That Council agree with the Planning Service’s approval of this site.”

E/2007/0068/O  M Hamilton, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, 37m NE of 150 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed retirement dwelling and double garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, erosion of rural character and ribbon development.

Councillor McDonnell requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

MsMcMath stated that she would take applications 7 and 9 together.

E/2007/0083/F  Mr J McCarthy, C/O GM Design, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land at No. 6 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed alterations to existing ground floor access and lobby and construction of 2 No. apartments at first and second floor levels.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate development in the conservation area.

E/2007/0139/LB  Mr J McCarthy C/O GM Design, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land at No. 6 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed alterations to existing ground floor access and lobby and construction of 2 No. apartments at first and second floor levels.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to overdevelopment of the site and inappropriate property, details, finishes and materials.

Councillor McMullan requested that that these applications be deferred for one month for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0129/O  NJ & PA Boyle, to the NE of 118 Glen Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling for existing two storey farmhouse.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the residential use being abandoned.

Councillor O Black enquired as to how long a house had to be empty in order to be considered abandoned.

The SPO stated that there was no specific time limit.

Councillor O Black stated that this particular house still had wall paper on the walls, the roof was intact, the building was never used for agricultural purposes and now that this family had grown up and required another dwelling house the Planners were saying that the house was abandoned.
The SPO stated that the physical state would be a consideration, period of non use, intention of owner, other uses, rating of the house.  She stated that the physical state of the house of the house referred to structural condition of the house and looking at the background of the property.

Councillor O Black stated that there were no rates paid as the house had not been occupied.

Councillor O Black requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.  She stated that the applicant had further information for the planning office to consider.

This was agreed.
E/2007/0148/RM  Craig, 120 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to 120 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed cottage.

E/2007/0159/F  Mr P McAllister, 64A Drumnacanvy Road, Portadown, BT63 5LX.  Location, 234 Whitepark Road, Lisnagunogue Lower, Bushmills.  Proposed change from velux to dormer window for enhanced view of sea.

E/2007/0164/F  Mr MacLarnon, 17 Whitepark Drive, Ballycastle, BT54 6WG.  Location, 17 Whitepark Drive, Ballycastle, BT54 6WG.  Proposed extension to a dwelling
E/2007/0174/F  Drumvale Ltd, C/O Vision Design, 5b Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5DA.  Location 8-10 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed retrospective planning application for conversion of third floor level loft to apartment with flat roof extension to the rear.
There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0175/MDA  Lara Developments Ltd, C/O John Casey, URPA, 58 Howard Street, Belfast, BT1 6PJ.  Location, land at Moneyvart, 42 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed modification of planning agreement (previous app E/1999/0168)

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being no justification for modification of the wording of Article 40 Agreement.
E/2007/0176/F  Ms Fraser, 137 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney, BT53 8QZ.  Location, 137 Moycraig Road, Mosside, Ballymoney
E/2007/0184/F  NEELB, County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena.  Location, Dunseverick Primary School, 215 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new mobile classroom.

E/2007/0189/O  Mr N Acheson, 185 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT53 8RJ.  Location, 191 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed variation of conditions 3 & 7 of outline planning permission E/2003/0409/O to increase the ridge height and provide a one and half storey dwelling and reduce the frontage length.

E/2007/0192/F  Mr Holmes, 10 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Location, 10 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications

E/2006/0088/O  Mr O’Boyle, 30 Glenariff Road, Glenariff, Waterfoot, BT44 0QY.  Location, 70m North of 30 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed farm workers dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2006/0265/O  Mr P J McGill, 21 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AG.  Location, 54 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the residential use being abandoned and the width of the Ballyvennaght Road being unsatisfactory for increased use.

Councillor McCambridge stated that all of the points brought up by Councillor O Black five minutes previously were relevant to this application.  She stated that there were still kitchen utensils in the house and that the house had been occupied more recently than some other replacement dwellings in the same area.  She stated that an inherited property should be allowed to be put to use.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be held for one week to allow for further information.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the SPO stated that she had seen this site for herself and that the decision had not been taken lightly.

Councillor McMullan enquired about the road width being unsatisfactory and stated that there were 2/3 businesses on this road for a number of years.
The SPO stated that if the Planners did not have any issue with the application this second reason for refusal could probably be resolved as it would be insufficient in itself as a reason for refusal.  She stated that passing bays would most likely suffice.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That Council disagree with this decision to refuse.”

E/2006/0299/F  Mr D McAuley, C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena.  Location 42b Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change if use from retail unit to over 18’s gambling machine arcade.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor Harding stated that she was disappointed in the approval as there had been a 200 signature petition against this establishment near to a residential setting.

The SPO stated that the original decision had been to refuse this application but Council had asked for deferment for additional information and the decision had subsequently changed.

Councillor O Black stated that she hoped that the issues of the business being well supervised and not opened late which were raised in the petition would be adhered to.
Councillor McCambridge stated that it was not within Council remit to pick and choose businesses for the town but stated that she hoped it would work within the preferred remit.

Councillor Blaney stated that the petition of 250 people had not been listened to.

E/2007/0032/F  Mr McIntyre, C/O McGurk Chartered Architects, 33 King Street, Magherafelt, BT54 6AR.  Location, 50m west of 46 Craigalapin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed farmers retirement single-storey dwelling and detached single storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.

After discussion it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 2nd August 2007 and that the next Planning Meeting at Council would be on 20th August.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting.
07/16:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Application for the Registration of a Society
The HBC stated that an application for the registration of a society had been received 
From Ballintoy & District Community Development Association.

After discussion it was agreed that this application would be approved.

Application for Outdoor Occasional Entertainments Licence
The HBC stated that an application for an outdoor Occasional Entertainments Licence had been received from Mr D McFaul for an Open Air Music Festival on Rathlin Island from Friday 3rd August to Sunday 5th August, 6pm – 1:30am.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application for an outdoor Occasional Entertainments Licence for Mr D McFaul would be granted subject to no adverse reports being received from consultees.
Application for Transfer of Entertainments Licence

The HBC stated that an application had been received for the transfer of an Entertainments Licence for the Bushmills Inn to Mr A Dunlop.

It was agreed that the transfer of an Entertainments Licence would be approved.

Unauthorised Entertainment 
The HBC stated that Unauthorised Entertainment in respect of a Circus, was held from 11th July to 15th July inclusive in a field adjacent to 35 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle for which no entertainment licence application was received.  He informed members that letters of objections and concerns were received by the owners of adjacent properties namely 35 and 37 Whitepark Road and that concerns were also raised by both the PSNI and Roads Service regarding this location, in respect of access, parking and traffic control. The HBC stated that letters were sent to the various parties involved with the organising, managing and site provision for the entertainment being held, to advise them of the breach of licensing conditions under the above order.

He recommended that Council should proceed with a view to prosecution of those parties involved.  
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HBC stated that the circus had moved on from Ballymena and had applied for a licence there but not in Coleraine where it had moved subsequently.
Councillor McShane stated that this circus was making a mockery out of Council by applying for a license in Ballymena and not in Moyle and Coleraine.  She stated that these people should be brought to account. She informed member that the entrance to this circus was on a bend and had been enlarged to allow access of vehicles.  She stated that if this went unpunished it was an invitation for this kind of thing to happen again and again.  Councillor McShane enquired about the posters and signs for the circus and stated that election signs had to be removed within 28 days, she stated that Roads Service should enforce this.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Council proceed with a view to prosecution of those parties involved.”

Councillor McCambridge stated that these proceedings should be as quick as possible.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

07/16:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Littering at Cushendun
The HEE stated that a complaint had been received that a person was observed throwing a plastic bag containing unknown material into the tidal River Dun at Cushendun.  He informed members that the complainant made a statement, to that effect, to the Environmental Health Section.

The HEE stated that because of the possibility that the offence had not occurred in Moyle District Council’s area (by virtue of the material landing below the mean HWM) a legal opinion was sought.  He informed members that this opinion stated that they were satisfied that there was no jurisdictional issue which could not be resolved in favour of the Council.

The HEE stated however, that the opinion did raise another matter, that of defacement, and stated that prosecution would only be recommended if Council could be satisfied on the evidence available to it that it could show defacement of a place.
The HEE stated that in short there was an arguable case but a successful outcome could not be guaranteed.  He informed members that the opinion also stated that EHS may be a more appropriate authority to investigate the matter.

The HEE stated that in the light of the legal opinion he recommended that the file be passed to EHS for whatever action they deemed appropriate and a warning letter be sent to the person allegedly throwing the material that a repetition may lead to formal action being taken.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the HEE recommendation be approved.”

Councillor O Black enquired if no dumping signs could be erected in this area.
The HEE stated that signs would be erected at the River in Cushendun.

Councillor M Black enquired if anything could be done about the use of plastic bags. 

Councillor McMullan suggested that the Causeway and Council could charge for these.

After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the possibility of Council charging for plastic bags be placed on the agenda for the meeting of 13th August.”

Flooding in the Cushendall Area

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

The HEE stated that as members would be aware flooded houses in Cushendall were eligible for payment of £1,000 to help alleviate the distress and hardship caused.  He informed members that to date 16 houses had been assessed as meeting the criteria for both the payment and Council assistance in disposing of damaged property and drying out of their houses.  He stated that it was now 3 weeks since the flood occurred and suggested a cut off point for claims of 27th July 2007.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would adopt the 27th July 2007 as the cut off date for claims following the flooding in the Cushendall area.
Councillor O Black stated that there had been complaints regarding not being able to claim for cars and farm machinery, tractors etc.

Councillors McIlroy and McShane returned to the meeting.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and stated that whole fields had been flattened and crops lost.
The HEE stated that it was just householders that were able to claim.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was to be a meeting the following day at Stormont and that one of the local farmers was attending.

Councillor Blaney stated that the rubbish in the river at Cushendall was causing flooding also.

In reply Councillor McMullan stated that there were two litter picks every year and that one individual completed this the previous year alone.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion it was agreed that item nine on the Agenda would be taken now.
07/16:09

FLOODING IN CUSHENDALL – EMERGENCY RESPONSE
(Requested by Councillor O Black)
Councillor O Black enquired about attaining details of Council’s Emergency Response and who to contact.  She stated that when she had contacted Mr Lewis he had not been aware of the flooding in Cushendall.  She stated that despite the lack of communication everyone involved did well and the emergency services had arrived promptly.

She enquired if there had been a meeting with all of the Services and Council since.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

The Clerk stated that communication was an issue and informed members that Council were in the process of developing an Emergency Plan.  He stated that until the plan was complete he would be the point of contact in any emergency.  The Clerk stated that the HEE had discussed the flooding with the Rivers Agency.
Councillor O Black thanked the Clerk, the Lead Health and Safety Officer and all others involved at the scene.
Councillor M Black stated that she wished also to commend the work of the NIHE, Fire Service and all other services.
Councillor McMullan stated that the flood wall had done its job by preventing flooding but informed members that he felt it was not high enough as the water was right at the top of the wall.

In reply Councillor O Black stated that she had been there the whole time and had taken photographs.  She informed members that even had the tide been in it was unlikely that the water would have been higher and stated that the wall was adequate.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was thankful that there was no loss of life.
All members agreed with these comments.

Amusements at Lammas Fair

The HEE stated that in the past the rent received from Cullen’s had been used to fund fireworks at Halloween.  He informed members that funding for this event had now been guaranteed by inclusion in the rates and that this now freed up the £3,500 for use for other purposes.  The HEE suggested that this would include the provision of Street Entertainment at the Lammas Fair and match funding for the 4 Swans festival at Halloween.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to see the two other main festivals within Moyle receiving some of this money.
Councillor O Black agreed with these comments

Councillor Blaney stated that this money should stay in Ballycastle as it would be raised in Ballycastle at the Lammas Fair.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the Lammas Fair did need to be enhanced and that if the money was divided it would not be as effective.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Councillor M Black stated that the Ballycastle Town Partnership had sent out a questionnaire about the fair to local people to get views and perspectives on this event.  She stated that the plan was to enhance this over the next few years.

Councillor Harding stated that the Lammas Fair committee had been useful and enquired about the possibility of having this again.

Councillor Graham agreed with these comments and stated that this committee had been a useful tool.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the money raised by Cullens be used for the Lammas Fair and Four Swans.”

Councillor M Black stated that the Four Swans festival did a good job in the town at Halloween and Christmas and informed members that they required financial help also.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor O Black,

“That a proportion of the money raised go to Heart of the Glens and the main festival in Bushmills.”

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments and stated that the full weight of the Council was behind events in Ballycastle but that the festivals in Cushendall and Bushmills had to survive on their own.

In reply to Councillor McShane, Councillor O Black stated that the £100 Voluntary Contribution was the only Council Assistance available to community run festivals.

In reply to members queries, the HOD stated that the Four Swans festival organisers had trouble every year gaining match funding and that the Halloween festival was growing each year and was well attended by all areas of Moyle.  She informed members that the Lammas Fair was to be enhanced with street entertainment and family activities at the seafront.

Councillor McMullan withdrew his amendment but asked that Council funding of festivals be placed on the Agenda for a future meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the issue of Council funding for festivals other than the Lammas Fair and Four Swans would be discussed in depth at the Rates Meeting.

On a vote being taken on the proposal there were five votes in favour of and five votes against the proposal.  Councillor M Black used her casting vote in favour of the proposal which was carried.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

07/16:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Head of Development (HOD) discussed with members the European Programmes 2007-2013.  She stated that it was a confusing procedure with Councils required to cluster in many cases.  She outlined the current situation with Interreg IV, Peace III, Rural Development and ERDF Competitiveness.
In reply to Councillor O Black, the HOD stated that although Moyle would not be the lead council they would be at the table as equal partners.  She stated that representatives would ensure that Moyle’s projects were put forward.  The HOD stated that in terms of Technical Support negotiations were ongoing and that Council would be kept informed. 

Ballycastle Town Partnership
The HOD stated that Ballycastle Town Partnership had been offered a total of £94,752 in grant by the Department of Social Development for the salary costs of a full-time Project Officer and a part-time clerical officer. She informed members that training, travel costs, printing, publicity and advertising were also covered. 

The HOD stated that as previously agreed, Moyle District Council would act as the employing authority for this project however the Department were unable to offer associated costs, rent, rates etc. She informed members that in lieu of this, additional salary for the clerical officer had been offered making this position up to full-time and providing an extra resource for Council. 

The HOD stated that she recommended approval of the offer of funding from DSD with the condition of extra clerical hours in lieu of associated costs. 

After discussion, 


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Council approve the offer of funding from DSD.”

In reply to Councillor McShane, the HOD stated that this was for a period of 22 months.

Moyle Enterprise Company Annual General Meeting 

The HOD stated that Moyle Enterprise had held their AGM on Wednesday 20th June. 

She informed members that Dr Terry McCartney OBE was the new Chairperson of Moyle Enterprise Company. 

The HOD stated that Tommy McDonald was currently retiring from all business and community activities, and had resigned from all of the voluntary boards and community businesses on which he sat. She informed members that Tommy was a founding director of Moyle Enterprise Company in 1991, and had worked tirelessly as a Chairperson and Director to help develop the economy of Moyle. 
Councillor M Black thanked Mr McDonald and wished him well on his retirement.

Councillors McCambridge and Harding agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Chair would organise something to wish Mr McDonald well.

Funding of North Antrim Business Awards

The HOD stated that in 2005 Council explored the feasibility of business awards, and to part fund them if the delivery agent was able to secure enough funding from the private sector and other sources to cover the other costs of the awards and gala event. She informed members that unfortunately the delivery agent, Ovation NI, were not successful in securing the necessary funding and therefore the Business Awards did not go ahead. 

The HOD stated that as part of their 2007 Business Action Plan Moyle Enterprise Company were planning to have a joined up business awards ceremony for Moyle and Ballymoney called North Antrim Business Awards, which would overcome the many issues Ovation previously encountered. 

She stated that the Gala Event would be held in November during National Enterprise Week in Lissanoure Castle, Loughgiel. 

The HOD informed members that due to cost savings in the 2001-2007 Local Economic Development Programme Moyle Council had £4,000 of uncommitted funding (£2,000 Council and £2,000 DETI BSP), which could be committed to the funding the North Antrim Business Awards. 
After discussion, it was agreed to fund the North Antrim Business Awards along with Ballymoney Borough Council.

Cruise Safe

The HOD stated that the PSNI would be hosting a Cruise Safe event on Wednesday 8th August in Cushendall Parish Grounds (as part of the Heart of the Glens Festival) and again on Sunday 12th August in the Causeway area. She informed members that the event was for the benefit of young drivers and promoted safe driving and road usage. She stated that the PSNI would require use of the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre Carpark to host the event in August and stated that the activity would take place in the evening outside normal causeway operating hours.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the PSNI use of the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre Car park to host the Cruise Safe event on Sunday 12th August 2007.

Community Services Officer

The HOD stated that a new Community Services Officer, Louise Hodgson, took up position on 2nd July.  She stated that she was currently familiarising herself with the role and was in the process of getting out and about to meet the various community groups throughout the Council area and develop links with the various other agencies operating in the area. 
Councillor O Black stated that she could be directed towards working with local community festivals.  

In reply, the HOD stated that she hoped to meet with the various community groups soon to discuss their needs.

Councillor McShane stated that the Community Services Officer had been very helpful in organising a summer scheme for Ballintoy.
Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum

The HOD stated that on 6th February 2007 a public meeting had been held to discuss the future for Bushmills Residents Association and Dundarave Residents and Environmental Forum.  She informed members that at the meeting it was agreed to merge both groups in the name of Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum and that the newly formed group would continue to work for the betterment of Bushmills residents.  

The HOD stated that the group organised a very successful Community Clean up Day on Saturday 9th June and wrote to thank Moyle Council for their assistance with the loan of equipment for the event. 

She stated that Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum had identified a number of further actions for the year ahead and planned to run a Community Fun Day on Dundarave pitch on Saturday 4th August.  The HOD informed members that the group had written to ask for Council permission to use the football pitch in Dundarave for the Fun Day and stated that all activities would be placed on the perimeter of the pitch.  She informed members that the group had provided a copy of their Public Liability Insurance cover. 
After discussion, it was agreed to allow the use of Dundarave Pitch for a fun day on Saturday 4th August 2007.

The Local Food Project – Menu of Moyle

The HOD stated that the Cultural Tourism Officer was continuing to promote this initiative, to encourage the use of local produce, through flyers and press releases.    

She informed members that the Judges had been appointed and would be visiting premises throughout July and August to decide on a winner and runner-up for each category.  The HOD stated that Planning was now taking place for the awards ceremony in September and all Moyle producers who took part in the ‘Menu of Moyle’ initiative will be given the opportunity to showcase their produce at the event.  

The HOD stated that the premises ‘Menu of Moyle’ could be viewed on the website. www.menuofmoyle.com or in a file on display in Ballycastle Tourist Information Centre.
Councillor M Black stated that she had noticed the menus when she had been out and informed members that this was a good initiative.

Correspondence from Covington
The HOD stated that she had tabled a correspondence received from Covington their American sister city.

Councillor Graham stated that he was glad to see this and enquired about what happened to Moyle Council’s attending the Sister Cities Conference.

The HOD stated that she had never heard anything about the conference and in reply to Councillor Blaney informed members that Council were not members.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the Clerk stated that once the Council had their sister cities in place there was no longer a need to attend the conference.

After discussion, 


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to the Mayor of Covington to invite him and anyone else who would like to come to Moyle for a visit.”

It was also agreed to investigate the reason for Moyle Council stopping membership of the Sister Cities Conference.

Dundarave Mural
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HOD stated that the Mural at Dundarave would be erected in the next few days.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
07/16:08
COUNCIL TO LOOK AT INSTALLING DEFIBRILLATORS IN THE CENTRE 

AND AT THE CAUSEWAY
(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
Councillor Newcombe stated that there had been a heart attack at the Giants Causeway which had been dealt with by a member of staff.  He informed members that he wished to have the idea of installing defibrillators at the Causeway and Sheskburn investigated.  He stated that staff should also be trained in the use of these.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and offered her congratulations to the member of staff who had assisted in this incident.  She informed members that she had sent a letter to him.  Councillor Black stated that Mrs Quinn was in the process of investigating this request and would report back to Council with findings.
Item Nine on the Agenda had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

07/16:10
KICK ABOUT AREA FOR BALLINTOY
(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McShane requested Council’s support in the principle of establishing a kickabout area for Ballintoy.  She informed members that young children were playing football in the streets and stated that this road was getting busier every year.  She informed members that the park was not suitable to play football due to the presence of equipment and small children.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

Councillor Blaney stated that the late Councillor James McShane had explored this topic previously and had been unable to source land.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that Mr McShane had been unable to obtain planning approval for the Coast Road and that a possible field at the far end of Ballintoy would not be sold at the time.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would investigate Councillor McShane's request for a kick about area in Ballintoy.
07/16:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Rural Development Council, Maximising Community Space Programme, Information Seminar.  To be held on 26th July 2007 at Loughry College, Cookstown.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy and McConaghy be nominated to attend the Rural Development Council, Maximising Community Space Programme, Information Seminar.”

The Chartered Institute of Housing Northern Ireland, Annual Conference and Exhibition.  To be held on 3rd and 4th October 2007 at the Ramada Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

National Association of Councillors (NI) Region Annual General Meeting and Conference.  To be held on 5th and 6th October 2007 at the Marine Court Hotel, Bangor.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
07/16:12 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for Transfer & Renewal of Licence for The Sportsman’s Bar, Main Street, Bushmills for Harold and Malcolm Chambers. 

Application for Renewal of a Licence for the Glenshesk Bar, 76 Castle Street, Ballycastle for Ciaran McIlroy.

Application for Occasional Licence from Terrence McNaughton for Cushendall Hurling Club and Cushendall Parish Centre.
Application for Occasional Licence from Ballintoy Masonic Lodge No 38 for 27 Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.
Application for Bookmaking Office Licence for Willstan Limited, 11 The Diamond, Ballycastle.

Application for Bookmaking Office Licence for Willstan Limited, 5 North Street, Ballycastle.
Application for Transfer and Renewal of Licence for Ken Tsang, 9 Main Street, Waterfoot.

Application for Renewal of Licence for Scotch House, 51-55 Main Street, Bushmills for Trevor Norman Cooke.

There were no objections to the above applications.
07/16:13
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/16:14
Correspondence
Letter dated 25th June 2007 from Northern Ireland Water regarding delays to the proposed Water Works Programme for the Harbour Road, Ballintoy.
Councillor McShane stated that she wished to register her disgust at how long this process had taken.  She stated that there were also no guarantees that the work would take place when stated.
Letter dated 29th June 2007 from Giant’s Causeway Community Association regarding their request for appointment of a Councillor
Councillor McShane stated that she had been rejected as a representative and informed members that she had noted that when this item was originally discussed four out of five of the Causeway Councillors had already left the meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,

“That the five local Councillors for the area be nominated to serve as representatives on the Giant’s Causeway Community Association.”

The Clerk stated that the Council would have to rescind from the previous decision to allow this proposal to go ahead.
Councillor McShane decided not stand down from the previous nomination.

Councillor McMullan stated that this would go against Council’s policy that any Councillor could serve on any committee.  He informed members that this group had no right to dictate to Council who should sit on their group.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt that Moyle Councillors were in danger of becoming too parochial in their representation.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had been removed from the Rathlin Boathouse committee at one stage in the favour of the five Ballycastle Councillors.
Councillor M Black stated that a proposal to rescind the previous decision was required.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the previous decision be rescinded and the five local Councillors for the area be nominated to serve as representatives on the Giant’s Causeway Community Association.”

Councillor McCambridge enquired if six Councillors could sit on the group.

Councillor McConaghy stated that if the request of the group for the five local councillors was not granted all of the Causeway Councillors would withdraw their names.

The Clerk stated that the decision to withdraw would be up to individual Councillors.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That six Councillors sit on this committee, the five Causeway Councillors and Councillor McShane.”
On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were five in favour of and six against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the original proposal, there were seven in favour and one against the proposal which was carried.

Letter dated July 2007 from Remploy seeking Council’s help and support in their campaign to secure the future for all manufacturing sites and to save 6,000 jobs by identifying orders for your Council/School or Hospital that Remploy could fulfil
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Remploy Campaign.

Letter dated 2nd July 2007 from NILGA regarding Local Government Modernisation and RPA Implementation

After discussion, it was agreed to support Nilga in regard to Local Government Modernisation and RPA Implementation.

Letter dated 3rd July 2007 from Roads Service regarding proposed disabled parking bays in Bushmills

After discussion, it was agreed to contact the DOE to support the provision of disabled bays in Bushmills and to request provision of one at the top of the town.

National Association of Councillors (NI) Region Annual General Meeting and Conference

Councillor McIlroy referred to the National Association of Councillors AGM and Conference discussed earlier in the meeting.  He enquired if it would be possible to attend the AGM only.  
Councillor McConaghy stated that he too would like to attend the AGM and informed members that himself and Councillors McIlroy and Blaney had attended this the previous year.
After discussion, 
Councillor Harding proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy and McConaghy would attend the National Association of Councillors AGM only if this was possible.”
Councillor McMullan requested that nominations onto committees be placed onto the Agenda for discussion at the next meeting.

This was agreed.
The meeting concluded at  10:05pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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